
Report to Council Agenda 
Item:

19(ii)

Meeting Date: 24th April 2018
Portfolio: Finance, Governance and Resources
Key Decision: Yes: Recorded in the Notice Ref:KD 34/17
Within Policy and 
Budget Framework YES
Public / Private Public

Title: CIVIC CENTRE REINSTATEMENT
Report of: The Deputy Chief Executive
Report Number: GD 30/18

Purpose / Summary:
The Purpose of this report is to update the Council on the final proposals for the 
reinstatement of the Civic Centre as agreed by Executive 9th April 2018 and seek approval 
for the recommendation laid out below. This recommendation is made in the light of 
previous reports to Executive and Scrutiny Panels.

The final proposals include: a new entrance, reception area and customer contact centre; 
a new Council chamber and conference facilities, open meeting space for Council staff 
and partners, additional storage space, office units for potential new partners, toilets and 
other ancillary accommodation. The redesign of the ground floor will seek to improve 
customers, partners, members and staff usage of the entire site. The work will resolve the 
current poor access arrangements to the chamber by bringing this facility to ground floor 
level. The work will also follow good practise on design for physical access, dementia, 
sight and hearing loss across the property. 

The report also finalises proposals for an extension to the Civic Centre public car park.

Recommendations:
That the Council: 

1. Subject to approving the final arrangements for funding the development, using the 
City Council’s insurance settlement, capital programme and the proposed ‘invest to 
save’ initiative as included in Report reference GD.31/18 (later on the Agenda), 
approve the final layout and design proposals contained within report GD 23/18 



(appended hereto), both for the ground floor reinstatement and the other plans for 
the entire site.

Tracking
Executive: 12th February & 9th April 2018
Overview & Scrutiny: 22nd March 2018
Council: 24th April 2018



Report to Executive Agenda 
Item:

Purpose / Summary:
The Purpose of this report is to update the Executive on the final proposals for the 
reinstatement of the Civic Centre and to consider feedback from the Business and 
Transformation Scrutiny Panel.

The final proposals include: a new entrance, reception area and customer contact centre; 
a new Council chamber and conference facilities, open meeting space for Council staff 
and partners, additional storage space, office units for potential new partners, toilets and 
other ancillary accommodation. The redesign of the ground floor will seek to improve 
customers, partners, members and staff usage of the entire site. The work will resolve the 
current poor access arrangements to the chamber by bringing this facility to ground floor 
level. The work will also follow good practise on design for physical access, dementia, 
sight and hearing loss across the property. 

The report also finalises proposals for an extension to the Civic Centre public car park.

Recommendations:
That the Executive:

1. Consider the comments of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel on the 
Civic Centre Ground Floor Flood Reinstatement proposals as detailed in the minute 
excerpt of their meeting on 22nd March 2018

2. Approve the acceptance of the insurer’s offer in full and final settlement of the 
insurance claim.

Meeting Date: 9th April 2018
Portfolio: Finance, Governance and Resources
Key Decision: Yes: Recorded in the Notice Ref: 
Within Policy and 
Budget Framework Yes
Public / Private Public

Title: Civic Centre – Ground Floor Flood Reinstatement 
Report of: Deputy Chief Executive
Report Number: GD 23/18



3. Subject to approving the final arrangements for funding the development, using our 
insurance settlement, capital programme and the proposed ‘invest to save’ initiative 
as included in Report reference GD24/18 (also on this Agenda), approve the final 
layout and design proposals contained within this report, both for the ground floor 
reinstatement and the other plans for the entire site.

4. Refer this report to full Council for consideration.

Tracking
Executive: 12 February 2018
Overview and Scrutiny: 22 March 2018
Executive: 9 April 2018
Council: 24 April 2018



1. BACKGROUND

As noted in previous reports to Executive and Scrutiny panels the floods arising 
from Storm Desmond, December 2015 caused extensive damage to the Civic 
Centre. The basement and ground floor of the Civic Centre were under water which 
reached 2.4 m above ground level.  During the initial clean up phase over 4.72 
million litres of water was pumped from the building.  

The full background to this report and its proposals are extensively documented in a 
report to Executive 28th August 2017 (CS21/17).

Since this last report and with the approval of Executive, work has continued to 
complete final design details and anticipated costs for the development. These build 
on the initial design and costs and seek to provide a clear and realistic set of 
proposals that will be used to tender the project in April 2018.

2. BUILDING PROPOSALS

2.1 Ground floor accommodation:
Since the initial design work Council officers have worked closely with WYG (our 
design and quantity surveyors) to review each element of this design on a room by 
room basis. 

This work has resulted in a revised ground floor layout to better reflect our needs 
and has also identified more accurate costs for delivery. This revised layout is 
attached at Appendix B and WYG’s report is included in Appendix D.

The key features of this new layout are similar to the initial design but are now 
refined to better reflect the intended use and the affordability of the works. 

The ground floor facilities will now contain:
Customer, members, staff and partner facilities:

A new customer entrance is proposed to give the building a renewed 
presence and to assist with access and energy efficiency.   

A new reception zone will create a focal point for all visitors and customers, 
this includes a waiting area and disabled access toilet.  



A new customer contact centre has been designed to the front elevation of 
the building with a waiting area, service desks and 13 private interview 
rooms. The interview rooms have separate access arrangements to ensure 
safety.  

To the left of reception and through the visitor waiting area is a meeting 
space and quiet working area for members, staff and partners.  Opportunities 
for wifi enabled agile working will be available in the areas designated.   

An improved delivery area is proposed via the rear of the building and a 
storage area is planned in this vicinity.  

In addition, there is now also space for additional toilets for the new meeting 
spaces.

There is an additional area under the tower which has been identified for 
possible partner occupation and benefits from separate access if required.  
The existing space within the former rates hall and beyond has been 
converted into flexible meeting and conference space.  

Civic and conference facilities:

The Council Chamber would be relocated to the former contact centre / rates 
hall. This new highly flexible space would be used as a modern, fully 
accessible Council chamber and conference / exhibition centre. It is felt that 
the ceiling height and central location of the hall make this an attractive, open 
and highly visible place for the Civic and democratic activities of the Council. 
The new plans would provide a new purpose built and wholly demountable 
chamber space that could also be used for a full range of other functions and 
events. These other functions may provide additional income to the Council if 
marketed and serviced appropriately.

The existing facility, located at first floor level within the Octagon is not fit for 
purpose, access is poor and non DDA compliant, temperature control is 
difficult, audio / visual services are outdated and furniture and fittings are 
tired and in need of replacement and the costs of upgrading are estimated at 
£144,000.  These factors result in very low levels of usage with the facility 
only used on average twice every six weeks.  



To the rear of the proposed new chamber is a suite (3) of flexible meeting 
spaces with full audio-visual equipment provided. These could be used to 
supplement the new chamber or for separate functions. All the spaces would 
be serviced by accessible toilets at ground floor level and by a kitchen 
located adjacent to the meeting rooms.

It is proposed that the existing chamber be demolished and replaced with 
additional car parking.  Specialist advice was sought on options for the 
former chamber, report contained in appendix C, and the conclusion was that 
the space would have low income generation potential and would be very 
difficult to let and their recommendation was that the best return would be 
obtained by demolishing the Octagon and expanding the Civic Centre car 
park to create an additional 44 pay and display spaces.  The invest to save 
initiative is contained in the Part B report.  

At this stage it is difficult to accurately predict revenue from the meeting 
space however as a minimum meetings and events currently held off-site 
could utilise the new chamber resulting in lower costs (Carlisle Partnership, 
Carlisle Ambassadors, Cumbria Leaders (when Carlisle City Council is host), 
Management briefing and elections). 

The 9% reduction in overall floorspace would reduce day to day running 
costs. 

The current proposals are shown in the plan included within appendix B.  The 
proposals indicate a two-phase development, this is to ensure that those elements 
we consider essential to the project, indicated in green on the plan, are completed 
as part of the first phase, with the other non-essential works, indicated in red, 
undertaken at a later stage when funding allows.  The proposals have been 
designed to be flexible to allow measures to be incorporated should funding allow 
e.g. generation of additional income.

2.2 Further ground floor considerations:

Flood resilience has been a major consideration in these plans and it is proposed 
that the project uses materials that will speed up the recovery from any future 
flooding event.  Further investigation has been undertaken into cost effective flood 
resilient materials and we now intend to use rendered block construction for internal 
partitions rather than the glazed panels originally envisaged which proved to be 
extremely costly and not suitable for some of our partner’s conference 



requirements.  The rendered block walls can simply be washed down should 
flooding ever occur.  

Some flood resilience work has already been undertaken with electrical equipment 
and lift gear being relocated to the upper floors. Investigation into relocating the 
heating boilers away from the basement has proved this not to be cost effective with 
the cost of relocation estimated to be circa £200,000.  Replacement after the last 
flood cost £38,000.  

With advances in information technology the redevelopment works will now operate 
via Council and public Wi-Fi systems negating the need for vast amount of cabling 
and server space.  

In addition, all furniture would be designed to be easily moved to the first floor 
should flooding be anticipated. This demountable approach is a key concept for the 
ground floor redevelopment and will be brought visibly into the Council’s business 
continuity plans and procedures.   

2.3 Timescales

An outline timeline for the reinstatement project is shown in appendix E, this is of 
course subject to the decision-making timetable identified at the beginning of this 
report and a successful tender process.  

2.4 Partnership Proposals

For a number of years, the Council has successfully attracted and worked with a full 
range of partners to deliver key services from the Civic Centre. The Council has a 
strong track record of fostering new partnerships and delivering joined up services 
with the Department of Work and Pensions, Police, Passport Office, Job Centre, 
Riverside Housing, GLL and several charity providers.

The proposals contained within this report seek to continue and enhance this 
approach to collaborative public services. The Council is already in early 
negotiations with the Police, NHS Acute Trust / Cumberland Infirmary, Riverside 
Housing and a range of other smaller partners to try and bring together key 
customers services (both front and back office) onto one site.

To assist with these developments, officers have been working with partners to 
establish needs and match these to our space and service capacity in the Civic 



Centre. The proposals have been further refined to allow future partners to come on 
board with the area under the tower being left completely vacant as it is felt this 
offers the greatest flexibility for partners that may require a significant front of house 
facility.  

3. NEXT STEPS

Subject to member approval of these proposals the next steps will be:
Final approval of budget
Undertake a tender process
Resolve any planning issues
Award the contract
Complete the build process

4. CONSULTATION

Internally via the City Council’s corporate structures and processes.

5. CONCLUSION AND REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

The December 2015 floods have created an opportunity to remodel the Civic Centre 
to provide a facility that is fit for purpose not only for the City Council but also for 
several partner organisations. Providing a one-stop centre for information and 
assistance for the citizens of Carlisle.  The proposals also offer opportunities to 
create additional revenue streams for the City Council and reduce operating costs.   

6. CONTRIBUTION TO THE CARLISLE PLAN PRIORITIES

The initiative embraces partnership working with other public sector bodies.

The generation of additional income may help with the provision and support of 
front line services.

Appendices Appendix A – Civic Centre Pre-flood

Contact Officer: Darren Crossley Ext: 7120



attached to report: Appendix B – Proposed Layout
Appendix C – Carigiet Cowen Octagon report
Appendix D – WYG Outline Design Report
Appendix E – Draft programme & timescale

Note: in compliance with section 100d of the Local Government (Access to 
Information) Act 1985 the report has been prepared in part from the following 
papers:

•  None

CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS/RISKS:

Community Services -

Corporate Support and Resources –

Economic Development – Conference facilities – Conference centres are Class D1 use 
which would require a change of use planning application if the conference facilities will 
ultimately be the dominant use of the ground floor.

Council Chamber demolition and extension of car parking would need consent and 
planning permission and this needs to be factored into the timescale. Any proposed 
development will need to take account of the Conservation Area.

Governance and Regulatory Services – The Council, in accordance with its fiduciary 
duty, must manage its resources, of which the Civic Centre is one, so as to best deliver its 
services.







Our Ref: 5744/CS/EW
24th July 2017

Mr M Walshe MRICS
Strategic Asset Investment Services Manager
Property Services
Carlisle City Council
Civic Centre
CARLISLE
CA3 8QG

Dear Mark

CIVIC CENTRE – ROTUNDA – OPTIONS REPORT

Carlisle Civic Centre suffered significant flooding in December 2015.  This was the second major flooding 
incident to affect the property in just over 10 years.  The City Council, in common with many public 
bodies, has downsized significantly in recent years.  After a period of much consideration, the City has 
determined plans for re-use of flood effected areas in the main Civic Centre building.  Intentions for the 
re-use of the largely self-contained Rotunda remain under consideration.

Carigiet Cowen is instructed to provide high level commentary of options available.  

Description
The Rotunda is currently the Council Chamber building between the Civic Centre and the Civic Centre 
Car Park.  Accommodation is mainly on ground and first floor, with small galleried area to second floor.  
The first floor contains the Council Chamber, with viewing gallery over.  The ground floor was put to 
ancillary use, together with toilet and canteen space.  The building is an octagon in shape, of concrete 
frame construction under an assumed mineralised felt covered roof.  The external walls are significantly 
glazed to all sides.  

When used with the Civic Centre, lifts within the main building enabled disabled access to the first floor 
of the Rotunda.  If the building is now considered in isolation, access is via steps only, with consequent 
disabled access issues.  

Externally, the building adjoins the Civic Centre car park.

Areas
Ground floor 1500 sq ft (139 sq m)
First floor 1500 sq ft (139 sq m)
Second floor 724 sq ft (67.27 sq m)



Issues

i) The Rotunda is currently put to a specialist use namely, Council Chamber.  The Council are 
considering resiting within the main Civic Centre complex. The building lacks suitable 
access.  The inflexible shape, and configuration of the Council Chamber is functionally 
inefficient, and thermal inefficiency mean the building is hot in Summer and cold in Winter.  
Exsiting access arrangements raise potential security issues.  It is perhaps questionable 
whether the Rotunda remains fit for the purpose it was built.

ii) The building is an unusual hexagonal shape, glazed to all but two sides which will restrict 
potential alternative uses.  The first floor, laid out for Council Chamber with terraced floor 
layout, in particular would be difficult to reuse.  

iii) Potential alternative uses for the building might include meeting space, art gallery or studio, 
creche, or possibly a bar or restaurant. There are however other existing buildings providing 
such uses.  The Old Fire Station nearby already is an established entertainment venue.

iv) The fact however that the subject property has now flooded twice in 10 years, will be a 
significant adverse consideration for any potential occupier, particularly if significant 
investment is being considered

v) When the Rotunda was in use with the main Civic Centre, disabled access was provided by 
lifts in the Civic.  In isolation, the Rotunda has no lift. Access between floors is via steps.  
The access point at the north west side of the building is via a number of steps. Achieving 
disabled access regulation compliance will be difficult and potentially expensive.  

vi) The construction of the building is such that it may be of poor energy efficient rating.  The 
recent Energy Efficient Legislation (MEES) will restrict the let ability of inefficient 
properties.  

vii) Following the 2015 flooding, the ground floor remains in shell form.  The cost of reinstating 
the whole building is estimated as £100,000-£150,000, including the provision of toilets and 
new kitchen accommodation.  In the course of the inspection of the property, it was noted that 
a number of the window units are in need of repair or replacement.  This would be further 
expense.  

viii) If the property is demolished, initial concepts indicate an additional 44 spaces could be created 
if the existing car park is remodelled to include the area of the Rotunda.

Options Review
1 Reinstate the accommodation

Pros
A well-known property will be brought back into use.

Cons
To bring the property into use, significant refurbishment and some alteration will be 
required.  
If the property is brought back into use for alternative purposes, significant adaptation 
of the Council Chamber will be required, at additional cost.  
Market demand from third party users is likely to be limited.
Ongoing maintenance liability.
History of flooding will adversely impact on occupier demand.
Vacant space would be subject to potentially long void periods with the inherent 
business rates liability.



2 Demolition and Conversion to Car Parking

Pros
Good demand for car parking spaces would be anticipated with a relatively secure 
income.
Average per space income is approximately £1900 per annum, which compares 
favourably with contract car parking values achieved around the City which range from 
£650-£1760 per annum and other pay and display car parks.  The provision of 
additional spaces at the Civic Centre should prove popular in the market.  
Such use could be readily brought back into use should any future flooding occur.  

Cons
Loss of well-known building.
Cost of demolition and construction of new parking facility.

Rental Comparison 
Alternative use - as already indicated, achieving alternative use is likely to prove difficult.  However, in 
the event that the property is refurbished and marketed for such purposes, the rental which could be 
achieved is likely to be nominal.  This may be in the order of £2-£3 per sq ft at most.  The total rent is 
unlikely to be more than £10,000 per annum.

Creating additional car parking could generate approximately £80,000 of income.  Data from occupancy 
and income on the car park to the south of the Civic Centre suggests this level of income should be more 
secure than letting floor space.  

Conclusion
This Report provides a high level commentary on the options available to the City Council. Demand from 
third party occupiers for the Rotunda will be limited.  Rental income will be uncertain, and if it can be 
achieved is likely to be at a nominal level.  

Creating additional car parking would offer a number of advantages, it offers the maximum rental return 
from the space, the most secure income stream, minimises ongoing repair and maintenance liabilities, and 
the reinstatement liability will be minimised should future flooding ever occur.  From a financial 
perspective this is clearly the most viable option.  

Yours sincerely

Christopher Smith BSc MRICS
Director
Carigiet Cowen
Email: csmith@carigietcowen.co.uk
Direct Line:  01228 635004
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Cold water services are gravity fed from cold water storage tanks located in the roof plant 
area of the building. Mains cold water services also distributed through the building to serve 
drinking outlets. Domestic hot water services are provided via local electric point of use water 
heaters.  

Redundant domestic water provisions serving the ground floor shall be traced, isolated, 
drained down and stripped out. The existing domestic cold-water services infrastructure shall 



however be utilised as part of the refit to serve new domestic water provisions. At each riser 
location pipework shall be modified to allow the extension of services to serve the new 
installation.   

Within the basement there are redundant piped domestic water services. The existing 
domestic hot water services have been isolated and drained down and are completely out of 
services. However, the cold-water services appear to remain live. These cold-water services 
serving redundant outlets have created excessive dead legs within the cold-water system. 
Dead legs in the water system are a high legionella risk and should be address as soon as 
possible in line with the HSE Approved Code of Practice L8. 

The dead legs are to be addressed as part of strip out works. When carrying out system 
modifications and associated strip out works relating to the project the contractor shall survey 
and trace domestic water services, isolate the affected areas and drain down to carry out 
works. Thereafter, cut back all redundant pipework as far as possible to the main branch 
source and modify to remove “dead leg”. Note capping off of fittings is not acceptable as 
small dead leg would be left.  

Proposed mechanical works within the basement shall include the re-provision of thermal 
insulation to the existing installed pipework. Existing thermal insulation has been removed 
following flood damage. 
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IP66 wall mounted luminaire. Die-cast aluminium 
body with a choice of high efficiency glass or 
polycarbonate refractor as Thorlux Realta 
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EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE
EXECUTIVE

HELD ON 12 FEBRUARY 2018
                                                                                                                                                                                    

EX.17/18 CIVIC CENTRE – GROUND FLOOR FLOOD REINSTATEMENT 
(Key Decision – KD.34/17)

Portfolio Finance, Governance and Resources

Relevant Scrutiny Panel Business and Transformation

Subject Matter

The Deputy Leader, and Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder 
submitted report GD.11/18, the purpose of which was to update the Executive on the 
final proposals for the reinstatement of the Civic Centre.  

Those included: a new entrance, reception area and customer contact centre; a new
Council chamber and conference facilities, open meeting space for Council staff and 
partners, additional storage space, office units for potential new partners, toilets and 
other ancillary accommodation. The redesign of the ground floor would seek to improve 
customers, partners, members and staff usage of the entire site. The work would 
resolve the current poor access arrangements to the Chamber by bringing that facility to 
ground floor level. The work would also follow good practise on design for physical
access, dementia, sight and hearing loss across the property. 

The report also finalised proposals for an extension to the Civic Centre public car park.

In terms of background, the report recorded that since the last report (CS.21/17) and 
with the approval of the Executive, work had continued to complete final design details 
and costs for the development.  Those built upon the initial design and costs, and 
sought to provide a clear and realistic set of proposals which would be used to tender 
the project in April 2018.

Details of the building proposals in respect of the ground floor accommodation; further 
ground floor considerations; timescales; and partnership proposals were set out at 
Section 2 of the report.

Subject to Member approval of the proposals, the next steps would be:

Final approval of budget
Undertaking a tender process
Resolution of any planning issues
Award to the contract
Completion of the build process



The Deputy Leader, and Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder then 
formally moved the recommendations.

The Leader emphasised that the reinstatement proposals formed another important part 
of the programme in terms of how the Council would work in future.  He was supportive 
of the recommendation that the views of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny 
Panel be sought and looked forward to receipt of their comments as part of the 
democratic process.

The Leader concluded by formally seconding the recommendations.

Summary of options rejected none

DECISION

That the Executive:

1. Had reviewed the final layout and design proposals contained within Report 
GD.11/18, both for the ground floor reinstatement and the other plans for the 
entire site.

2. Had reviewed the final arrangements for funding the development, using the 
Council’s insurance settlement, capital programme and the proposed ‘invest to 
save’ initiative as included within private Report GD.11/18.

3. Approved the acceptance of the insurer’s offer in full and final settlement of the 
insurance claim.

4. Sought the views of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel (22 March 
2018) before finalising recommendations to full Council (24 April 2018)

Reasons for Decision

The December 2015 floods created an opportunity to remodel the Civic Centre to 
provide a facility that is fit for purpose, not only for the City Council, but also for a 
number of partner organisations.  Providing a one stop centre for information and 
assistance for the citizens of Carlisle. The proposals also offer opportunities to create 
additional revenue streams for the City Council and reduce operating costs



EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE
BUSINESS AND TRANSFORMATION SCRUTINY PANEL

HELD ON 22 MARCH 2018
                                                                                                                                                                                                       

BTSP.27/18 CIVIC CENTRE – GROUND FLOOR FLOOD REINSTATEMENT

The Panel welcomed Mr Campbell and Mr Burgess, representatives of WYG to the meeting.

The Deputy Chief Executive submitted report GD.21/18 which outlined the final proposals for the 
reinstatement of the Civic Centre.  

The reinstatement included a new entrance, reception area and customer contact centre; a new 
Council chamber and conference facilities, open meeting space for Council staff and partners,
additional storage space, office units for potential new partners, toilets and other ancillary 
accommodation. The redesign of the ground floor would seek to improve customers, partners, 
members and staff usage of the entire site. The work would resolve the current poor access 
arrangements to the Chamber by bringing that facility to ground floor level. The work would also 
follow good practice on design for physical access, dementia, sight and hearing loss across the 
property. 

The report also finalised proposals for an extension to the Civic Centre public car park.
The Deputy Chief Executive reported that since the initial design work had taken place Council 
officers had worked closely with WYG to review each element of the design on a room by room 
basis and the work had resulted in a revised ground floor layout to better reflect the Council’s 
needs.  In addition the work had allowed options for resilience planning to be reconsidered and had 
identified more accurate costs for delivery.

Details of the building proposals in respect of the ground floor accommodation; further ground floor 
considerations; timescales; and partnership proposals were set out at Section 2 of the report.

Subject to Member approval of the proposals, the next steps would be:

Final approval of budget
Undertaking a tender process
Resolution of any planning issues
Award to the contract
Completion of the build process

The Executive had considered the report on 12 February 2018 (EX.17/18 refers) and resolved:

“That the Executive:
1. Had reviewed the final layout and design proposals contained within Report GD.11/18, both 

for the ground floor reinstatement and the other plans for the entire site.
2. Had reviewed the final arrangements for funding the development, using the Council’s 

insurance settlement, capital programme and the proposed ‘invest to save’ initiative as 
included within private Report GD.11/18.



3. Approved the acceptance of the insurer’s offer in full and final settlement of the insurance 
claim.

4. Sought the views of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel (22 March 2018) 
before finalising recommendations to full Council (24 April 2018)”

The Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder commented that he was excited by the 
design and the level of detail within the report.  All Members were aware of the issues in the 
Council Chamber and the proposed design resolved the issues and made the Chamber accessible 
to all users.  He added that a key area of the plans had been the inclusion of development for 
partnerships to enable the Civic Centre to become a one stop shop and to future proof the building.

In considering the proposals Members raised the following comments and questions:

A Member highlighted the existing meetings which were held off site that could utilise the new 
Chamber resulting in lower costs.  She asked how many attendees were present at each of the 
listed meetings, how often they met and if they needed such a large space to meet.  In addition 
she asked how many conferences were held within the City and who would use this type of 
facility.

The Deputy Chief Executive clarified that the proposal was to use the space in a multi functional 
way to make better use of the space.  He added that the Carlisle Partnership and the Carlisle 
Ambassadors meetings were in excess of 150 people and the space would be useful for meetings 
such as Management Briefings due to the proposed audio/visual equipment.

He explained that none of the proposed uses for the meeting space were expected to generate 
significant income rather they were examples of how the space could be used.  He clarified that the 
decision to use the space in such a manner had not been predicated on the potential income 
generation.  The design had been prepared so that the space could be used for more than Council 
and Development Control Committee meetings.

A Member felt strongly that, although he agreed that the notion of a new Council Chamber was 
not a bad idea given all of the issues, the idea of placing it on the ground floor was.  He 
questioned the size of the space and potential use as there were no catering facilities to support 
it.  The size of the Chamber was quite large for Council especially given the proposed reduction 
in Councillors and he asked if any consideration had been given to putting the Council Chamber 
on a different floor in the Civic Centre tower.  He felt that deliberately spending money on the 
ground floor was a mistake when it was inevitable that there would be future flooding events.
He questioned the time it would take to strip out the area and reinstate it if flooding did occur.

The Deputy Chief Executive reiterated that the report had been an opportunity to explain how the 
space could be used in a multi-functional way which would give life to the main body of the 
building.  He agreed that there was concern regarding future flooding events and the Council had a 
Business Continuity Plan in place for such events.  He added that future recovery of the reinstated 
ground floor would take months opposed to years due to the resilience built into the design. 

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive explained that the Council had as much understanding as 
possible on what the flood risk to the building was and this was how the risk was managed.  The 
information available to the Council showed that future flooding events were high impact low 
probability events.  The risks of future flood events were managed through good business 
continuity planning.



A Member requested that future reports included information on how quickly all of the demountable 
equipment from the ground floor could be removed should a flood event be predicted.

Members asked that careful consideration be given to the acoustics, hearing loop, material 
used and lighting in the new Council Chamber and one Member felt that all the seating on one
level would not be suitable.

The Deputy Chief Executive assured Members that that their concerns would be taken on board 
and that careful consideration was being given to the actual design of the Chamber and the 
materials used.  The details would be finalised going into the tender/delivery stages.  The Strategic 
Asset Investment Services Manager added that all aspects of the design would be considered and 
a specialist sound engineer would be engaged to ensure that the acoustics were right.

There was concern that establishing the Civic Centre as a meeting/conference facility would be 
at the expense of local businesses who had already invested in providing those facilities.

The Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that the proposed 
design was not predicated on having a conference/meeting facility.  This was an opportunity that 
arose from the design.  

A Member commented that she accepted that the Council Chamber was no longer fit for 
purpose but was concerned that the plan was to move it to the ground floor.  She agreed with 
the principle to use the tower block but had concerns that many of the rooms on the ground 
floor would be void and questioned what plans were in place to reinstate the void areas.

The Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder responded that the financial options for 
the void areas were covered in the private part B section of the report.

How would the provision of services from the Civic Centre be manged during construction?

The Strategic Asset Investment Services Manager responded that the development would be 
phased to allow the building to remain open and services to be delivered.

What was the cost of building in flood resilience to the design?

Mr Campbell responded that the resilience cost had not been specifically identified at this point.  
He agreed to identify the cost and circulate it to Members.

The Deputy Chief Executive added that each part of the design had been reconsidered to identify 
less expensive methods of resilience, comparison work on the cost and benefits had been carried 
out and a result some of the initial design had been altered.

A Member reminded the Panel that the impact of future flooding events on Councillors was 
negligible compared to the impact on the provision of services for the public.  It was important to 
remember that the priority for Members was the people of Carlisle.

The Deputy Chief Executive agreed and explained that the 2015 flood had demonstrated that 
customer services could be provided through pop up facilities, the proposed design would enhance 
this ability through improved technology.  The design of the ground floor had taken into 
consideration the reduction in face to face enquiries and the requirement for more private one to 
one space.  Residents of Carlisle were the number one priority and first purpose of the Council.



RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel had considered the proposals as details in report GD.21/18 and 
wanted the design to be flexible and resilient to future flooding events;

2) That information on the time it would take to remove all of the demountable equipment from the 
ground floor be provided;

3) That specific consideration be given to lighting, acoustics and furniture in the new meeting space 
and that further consideration be given to having all of the seats for the Council Chamber on one 
level;

4) That further reports on the design detail of the ground floor be submitted to the Panel at the 
appropriate time

5) That WYG provide the panel with the cost of building resilience into the design.

Councillor John Mallinson wanted it recorded that he did not support the proposals and his view 
was that they should be rejected and the project looked at afresh.



EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE
EXECUTIVE

HELD ON 9 APRIL 2018
                                                                                                                                                                                    

EX.33/18 **CIVIC CENTRE – GROUND FLOOR FLOOD REINSTATEMENT 
(Key Decision – KD.34/17)

(In accordance with Paragraph 15(i) of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Procedure Rules, The Mayor had agreed that call-in procedures should 
not be applied to this item)

Portfolio Finance, Governance and Resources

Relevant Scrutiny Panel Business and Transformation

Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.17/18, the Deputy Leader, and Finance, Governance and 
Resources Portfolio Holder submitted report GD.23/18, the purpose of which was to 
update the Executive on the final proposals for the reinstatement of the Civic Centre, 
and to consider feedback from the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel.  

The Deputy Leader reminded Members that the final proposals included: a new 
entrance, reception area and customer contact centre; a new Council chamber and 
conference facilities, open meeting space for Council staff and partners, additional 
storage space, office units for potential new partners, toilets and other ancillary 
accommodation. The redesign of the ground floor would seek to improve customers, 
partners, members and staff usage of the entire site. The work would resolve the 
current poor access arrangements to the chamber by bringing that facility to ground 
floor level. The work would also follow good practise on design for physical access, 
dementia, sight and hearing loss across the property. 

He also stressed that a key aspect of the plans was the inclusion of development for 
partnerships to enable the Civic Centre to become a ‘one stop shop’.

The report further finalised proposals for an extension to the Civic Centre public car 
park.

In terms of background, the report recorded that since the last report and with the 
approval of the Executive, work had continued to complete final design details and 
anticipated costs for the development.  Those built upon the initial design and costs, 
and sought to provide a clear and realistic set of proposals which would be used to 
tender the project in April 2018.



The Deputy Leader summarised the building proposals in terms of the ground floor 
accommodation; further ground floor considerations; timescales; partnership proposals; 
and next steps, details of which were set out at Sections 2 and 3.

The Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel had considered the matter on 22 
March 2018 and an Excerpt from the Minutes of that meeting (BTSP.27/18) had also 
been circulated.

The Panel had resolved:

“1) That the Panel had considered the proposals as detailed in report GD.21/18 and 
wanted the design to be flexible and resilient to future flooding events;

2) That information on the time it would take to remove all of the demountable 
equipment from the ground floor be provided;

3) That specific consideration be given to lighting, acoustics and furniture in the new 
meeting space and that further consideration be given to having all of the seats for the 
Council Chamber on one level;

4) That further reports on the design detail of the ground floor be submitted to the Panel 
at the appropriate time

5) That WYG provide the Panel with the cost of building resilience into the design.”

The Chairman of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny Panel provided an overview 
of discussions at the Panel meeting referencing, in particular, the concerns expressed 
with regard to the potential for future flooding events.  Members had, however, received 
assurance that the Council had an understanding, as far as was possible, of the flood 
risk to the building and how that could be managed, in addition to which a Business 
Continuity Plan was in place.

As alluded to in the recommendations, the Panel had also raised issues around 
demountable equipment, lighting, acoustics, furniture and seating; and had requested 
the submission of further reports on the design detail and cost of building resilience into 
the design.

Customer Contact Centre staff members had worked well within temporary 
accommodation over recent years and the new facilities should take account of public 
interaction with the Council.

The Chairman concluded by reporting that, although accepted by the majority, the 
recommendations were not unanimously agreed by the Panel.

In response to a question, the Chief Executive clarified that a Panel Member considered 
the provision of all seating on one level within the new Council Chamber to be 
unsuitable.



The Deputy Leader expressed appreciation to Officers and WYG for the considerable 
thought and work which had gone into the proposals before the Executive today.  He 
emphasised the role of the authority in terms of support and service provision to the 
public, adding that the new facility provided an opportunity to further those objectives.

The Deputy Leader, and Finance, Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder then 
formally moved the recommendations.

It was with pleasure that the Leader formally seconded the recommendations.  In so 
doing, he paid tribute to those members of staff who had done an exceptional job whilst 
working in temporary accommodation over a considerable period.

The opportunity to work in partnership was of the utmost importance.  The proposals for 
the reinstatement of the Civic Centre provided a real opportunity to move the Council 
and the City forward with modern, adaptable facilities, and to further that partnership 
work.

Summary of options rejected that the final proposals be not approved

DECISION

That the Executive:

1. Had considered the comments of the Business and Transformation Scrutiny 
Panel on the Civic Centre Ground Floor Flood Reinstatement proposals, as 
detailed in the Minute Excerpt of their meeting held on 22 March 2018.

2. Approved the acceptance of the insurer’s offer in full and final settlement of the 
insurance claim.

3. Subject to approving the final arrangements for funding the development, using 
the City Council’s insurance settlement, capital programme and the proposed 
‘invest to save’ initiative as included in Report reference GD.27/18 (later on the 
Agenda), approved the final layout and design proposals contained within this 
report, both for the ground floor reinstatement and the other plans for the entire 
site.

4. Referred this report to full Council for consideration.

Reasons for Decision

The December 2015 floods had created an opportunity to remodel the Civic Centre to 
provide a facility that was fit for purpose, not only for the City Council, but also for 
several partner organisations.  Providing a one-stop centre for information and
assistance for the citizens of Carlisle. The proposals also offered opportunities to create 
additional revenue streams for the City Council and reduce operating costs


